Delaware Health and Social Services

Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC)

Meeting Minutes
	Date:          June 10, 2009
Place:         Buena Vista Conference Center, New Castle, DE
Time:          9:00 AM – 11:00 AM
Presiding:  Richard Cherrin
	Members Present:  Bill Adami, Kris Bennett, Judy Chaconas, Penny Chelucci, Richard Cherrin, George English, Jake Hubik, Dr. Leonard Nitowski, Dr. Julia Pillsbury, Olga Ramirez, Nancy Rapport, Lisa Schieffert, Yrene Waldron

Members Absent:  Susan Ebner, Dr. Herman Ellis, Wendy Gainor, Jim Lafferty, Brandi Niezgoda, Ann Phillips, Paula Roy
Staff Present:  Fury Fecondo (EDS), Steve Groff (DMMA),  Rosanne Mahaney (DMMA), Jim Wilton (DMMA), Lisa Zimmerman (DMMA)
Guests: Brenda Wilson, EDS


	TOPIC FOR DISCUSSION
	DISCUSSION/ISSUE
	ACTIONS
	FOLLOW-UP RESPONSIBILITY



	Call to Order:

by Richard Cherrin
	· The Medical Care Advisory Council (MCAC) meeting was called to order by Richard Cherrin at 9:00 AM.  Richard noted the retirement of Harry Hill and the appointment of Rosanne Mahaney as Acting Director.
	
	

	Approval of Minutes:

by Richard Cherrin


	· Richard asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the March 11, 2009 meeting.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.
·  Richard added Walgreens and dental services to the agenda.
· Yrene requested follow up regarding closing State facilities.
	
	

	Old Business:
Pharmacy Update

by Fury Fecondo for Cindy Denemark


	· Fury reported effective April 1st, prescriptions will not be refilled until 83%, as compared to 75% previously.  Pharmacies have responded positively to this change.
· The last name edit to match physicians’ last names with their NPI number was problematic at first because doctors were using the practice’s NPI, but it’s progressing well now and pharmacies are adjusting.  
· The DUR Board meeting included follow-up on the asthma intervention from October that targeted overutilization of leukotrienes prescribed for allergies rather than asthma.  Cutting back on these meds resulted in better patient care and a positive financial impact.  
· The first fill for certain high cost medications may now be limited to a 15-day supply.   This will cut down on waste without sacrificing care.  
· Richard asked for the total dollar amount spent on pharmaceuticals.  Rosanne replied approximately $120M. 
· Rosanne was asked if the rate of growth and prescriptions were slowing down for Medicaid.  She replied that it continues to grow and a number of cost reduction mechanisms have been implemented.  She offered to provide additional information for the next meeting.
	
	

	Old Business:

Medicaid Overview

Rosanne Mahaney
Old Business:

Medicaid Overview (Cont’d.)
Rosanne Mahaney


	·  Rosanne reviewed the status of the Walgreen’s situation.  Walgreen’s is one of many providers included in the rate roll back.  They met with Secretary Landgraf, expressing their concerns and despite further negotiation, decided to pull out of the Medicaid program effective 7/6/09.  To assure our clients were not disrupted, DMMA worked diligently to ensure other pharmacies are prepared to take on the increased volume.  Clients and providers will be notified of the change with instructions how to proceed.  Rosanne distributed copies of the notification letter and list of Medicaid Approved Pharmacies in Delaware and reviewed the various mechanisms by which clients will be informed.
· Yrene mentioned pushback from the legislature against Walgreen’s decision and asked if State employee healthcare would be used as a leveraging tool.  Rosanne answered that was one of the issues being discussed.  Medco handles the State employee prescription plan.
· Rosanne reported the vacancy rate in DMMA continues to climb with the hiring freeze.  The Division of Social Services (DSS) is also experiencing very high vacancy rates along with an increase in applications.  DSS determines eligibility for most of the Medicaid programs.  Customer service is constantly being monitored with statistics provided by the Customer Service Unit.  Currently the leading concern is timeliness of return phone calls to clients. Posters in the State Service Centers provide clients with different options to gain resolution if they have any concerns.   Other major calls to the customer service unit include questions regarding Medicaid eligibility issues and information/referral services.  She noted the lowest numbers of calls are received regarding Long Term Care services. 
· George questioned how the vacancy rate challenges the enrollment process.  Rosanne explained the Health Benefits Manager contractor handles the managed care reenrollment process.  

· Richard inquired if services will be contracted out.  Rosanne replied funds are limited at this point.
· Yrene made a Motion to write a letter addressed to the Legislature, Governor and Secretary Landgraf regarding loss of critical positions.  The Motion was seconded by Olga and carried.  Richard asked Rosanne for submission of the list of critical DMMA positions.  Rosanne thanked the group for their support.
· Rosanne distributed copies and reviewed a graph outlining the Average Yearly Medicaid Expenditures by Basis of Eligibility as requested by Richard in the March MCAC meeting.
· Due to the stimulus money, the Medicaid budget is adequate to continue programs at the current level through FY 2010.  In 2011 the problems are expected to resurface statewide when the stimulus money is no longer available.  
· Dr. Pillsbury questioned if there were any known problems in processing claims to physicians, providers and hospitals since they are experiencing significant delays in payment.  Rosanne did not know of any issues that would prevent timely payment and offered to research the problem.

· Richard and Steve discussed the increased Federal match from the Stimulus money, raised from 50 to approximately 60%.
	- Write letter

-Submit list of critical positions to group

-Research delay
	-MCAC

-Rosanne

-Rosanne/Steve

	New Business:

Brenda Wilson, EDS 

E-Prescribing Presentation

	· Brenda presented an overview of the E-prescribing program and provided accompanying handouts.  The pilot program has 50 providers and has been in place since November.  The program is comprised of two components:  (1) transmission of prescription orders to pharmacies electronically and (2) the clinical support built into the system that the physicians use, such as alerts and warnings.  
· Dr. Pillsbury reported that the majority of pharmacies in Delaware do not appear to have the capability to handle this large number of electronic prescriptions and auto fax refills.  They are unable to sort the urgent from non-urgent faxes resulting in a backlash of calls and problems to the physicians’ offices.  Richard asked for a response to Dr. Pillsbury’s concerns at the next MCAC meeting.  Follow-up questions may be directed to Brenda.
	-Send detailed examples to Brenda at EDS for follow-up

	Dr. Pillsbury

	New Business:

Managed Care Organizations Update
Jim Wilton

	· Jim reported successful completion of the open enrollment process for the managed care plans.  During May, clients may switch plans without cause.  As seen last year, very little movement was made.  Next year, the MCOs are expected to reduce the amount of advertising invested in this period since clients seem to be very satisfied.
· The External Quality Review Organization (EQRO) Mercer is in the process of reviewing of the managed care plans.  Both plans are reviewed annually for quality, timeliness and access both on site and at the plan’s corporate office.  If the findings produce recommendations, plans are required to implement a corrective action plan to achieve compliance.  

· Jim reported successful contract amendment for the upcoming fiscal year for the two competing plans.  
· A brief overview of the dental benefit offered to children up to age 21 was presented.  Jim reviewed the comprehensive list of services and settings available.  This is fee for service and pays 80% of charges.  Richard requested additional information regarding payments and enrollment numbers.  Rosanne offered to provide this at the next meeting.  Kris Bennett offered to invite Dr. Greg McClure, Division of Public Health Dental Director,  to present Oral Health and Dental Services at the 9/9/09 MCAC.
· Jim referred to page 7 of the Quarterly Report handouts (January-March 2009) and noted DPCI was noted as ranked by the U.S. News and World Report & NCQA America’s Best Health Plans in 2008-2009.
· The ABCD II Grant summarized on page 10 identified Delaware as the lead agency and one of 18 states selected to participate in a national consortium to improve early identification of children with developmental problems.   Jim noted this was a very successful collaborative effort in Part I and Part II to accomplish great results in assessing kids.
	-Provide additional information 

-Invite Dr.McClure


	-Rosanne/Steve

-Kris Bennett

	New Business

DMMA Operations Update
Lisa Zimmerman
	· Lisa reported the Operations vacancy rate is currently 19%.  Staffing has also been severely impacted by recent retirements and FMLA leave which reduced the nursing staff available in June to half.  In order to manage the workload, a number of changes were instituted.  Nurses were assigned to zones within the State.  Referrals are being monitored as received and reallocated as necessary.  A new Central Intake Unit (CIU) was opened June 1 utilizing a toll-free number and serving as the point of contact for application packets.  CIU staff have been re-trained and dedicated to provide a centralized method for clients entering the long term care process.  On July 1, the next phase of the CIU will be piloted scheduling interviews for the LTC largest unit utilizing Microsoft Outlook.  
· Other initiatives included reducing assessments, working with nursing homes to limit visits and preparing levels of care via fax and phone when appropriate.  The pilot with the nursing homes in April proved to be very successful in all respects and was instrumental in reducing costs without sacrificing client care during this critical time.

	
	

	Added:
New Business
Walgreens
	· Richard suggested asking concerned citizens of Delaware to reconsider purchases from Walgreens until such a time as Walgreens reconsiders its position to provide pharmacy services to the Medicaid population of Delaware.  After discussion by the Committee, Yrene motioned to write a letter to express disappointment in Walgreen’s decision.  Motion was made, seconded and carried.
· Rosanne clarified that we do not cover transportation to/from pharmacies. 
	-Draft letter to Walgreens from MCAC
	-Richard

	IMPORTANT NOTES:
	· Each member is requested to RSVP to Anna Krawczyk for the September 9 , 2009 meeting at Buena Vista.  Anna can be reached at 302-368-6610 or via email at anna.krawczyk@state.de.us.  DMMA requests an accurate head count for preparation of the room and materials.  
	
	


Respectfully submitted,

Anna Krawczyk



8/20/2009


Richard Cherrin

Recorder



Date approved


Chairperson
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